Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

January 6, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, January 6, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Steve Ober and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









  1.1
Ian Raymond Re: MEAP Grant – Mr. Raymond asked if there was anything the Board thought would apply to the grant, since the Town Garage won’t qualify. Mr. Raymond noted a Letter of Intent needs to be submitted by 1/15/2010 and if the grant were awarded, funding would be received by 3/20/10.  Fire Chief Deserve suggested a radiant heat system instead of forced hot air because the radiant heat is much more efficient.  The BOS agreed.  Mr. Raymond stated he would move forward with the MEAP Grant.  













2.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (a) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 6:34 p.m. with Police Chief Hankered. TA Veloski was also present. Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson, yes, Livernois, yes, Ober, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 6:47 p.m. Chair Livernois announced that while in non-public session the Board voted unanimously not to seal the minutes and voted unanimously to approve the promotion of Sergeant McIntosh to Lieutenant, effective 1/18/2010.
Swearing-in Ceremony to take place at next week’s BOS meeting.  




 

 

3.0 Old Business








  
   3.1 Town Garage – Request for Proposal (RFP) – Selectman Nickerson asked if the RFP was ready and TA Veloski replied, Director Thayer would have it ready within the next week or two.  TA Veloski noted the BOS would also need to discuss the extra ARRA funding.  TA Veloski stated pervious pavement has been discussed because it allows for water to run through the pavement instead of on top of it.  Jeff Jenkins stated pervious pavement cannot be salted or sanded and is typically used for parking lots. Tabled for further discussion.  










4.0 New Business 
4.1 Fire Department Budget – Fire Chief DeSilva stated the BOS should have a revised budget, with a memo regarding the Fire Department going to an 8:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. work week and the Chief working four 10-hour days with two people per-diem.  Chief DeSilva stated he has taken $8,700 dollars out of the Volunteer Training/Truck Check to offset the increase.  Chair Livernois asked if the idea is to use more callback and Chief DeSilva replied yes because it is only two hours for per-diem.  Chief DeSilva noted that he is on call 24/7.  The BOS tabled a decision on the Chief’s proposal to work four, ten-hour days.  Chief DeSilva noted the department’s budget is at a 2% increase overall. Chief DeSilva stated they can not swap out medical tools with hospitals because the Department gets charged, so a Warrant Article will be drafted for $5K and $2K will be taken from Emergency Medical Supplies (total $3,000 dollars).  Medical Services was reduced to $1,500 dollars, Dues & Subscriptions was reduced to $900 dollars, Office equipment was reduced to $2,000 dollars, Fire fighting supplies was reduced to $13,700 dollars and $750 dollars was added to Vehicle Maintenance & Repair line that was taken from the Emergency Management budget.  Fire Department new total $314,888 dollars. The Emergency Management budget’s permanent part-time, postage, uniform cleaning, public awareness, FICA and Medicare lines were all reduced to $1 dollar.  The Emergency Management budget’s new total is $1,811 dollars. E 9-1-1 and Forest Fire Control were level funded.  

  
              



  4.2
Elections – Sheila Dodge stated there are three elections and one Town Meeting this year, which is what drives the Election Budget.  Mrs. Dodge provided the BOS with the 20-year pay rate history (1989) of the Election workers, which has not changed in that time and proposed increasing the rate by $2.50 an hour (to $7.15 an hour), the same as Tilton/Northfield.  Mrs. Dodge noted data entry has been decreased by $250 dollars. Mrs. Dodge stated it was hard to determine how many meals ($15 dollars each) to pay for, so she has put one extra in the Budget.  TA Veloski was asked to check the statute, to determine of all the Selectmen are required to be in attendance or just one. The Board tabled a decision regarding the proposed increase.  

  


  4.3 Code Enforcement – Zero percent increase. Bob Ward informed the Board that the telephone line has been decreased to $1 dollar because he does not use it.  

4.4 Planning Board – Bob Ward stated the budget is flat but the Master Plan should be ready for printing at the end of 2010 and could wait until 2011, so it would come out of the 2011 budget.  Bob Ward asked the Board if they felt building permits should be increased because currently the fee structure is simplistic and caps out at $215 dollars, which penalizes property owners building sheds or decks.  Chair Livernois asked if other Towns bill by square footage and Bob ward replied, yes.  Mr. Ward stated he would work on an increase proposal and bring it to the Board.  Mr. Ward noted that as of 1/1/10, all new building are required to have carbon monoxide detectors.   


  4.5
Zoning Board – Zero percent increase.





  4.6
Capital Improvements Plan (CIP) – Jeff Jenkins informed the Board that the CIP Committee is recommending the Town bond $1.1 million dollars for the Town Garage and Cold Storage. Chair Livernois stated he agrees now is the time but still has a difficult time with the $250,000 dollar cold storage price. The BOS briefly discussed.  
4.7 Health Officer – The Budget has been decreased, due to well testing being down. 



 






5.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.


 

6.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes of 12/30/09 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, December 30, 2009. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of December 30, 2009 without corrections.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












     
7.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.










8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – See chart below.  




	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	09.075.000
	Read, Donald
	CU Application
	Approved 

	20.098.000
	Drury, Theresa
	Veteran's Credit
	Approved 

	16.070.000
	Robitaille, Mark
	CU Application
	Approved 

	14.025.002
	Plummer, Donald
	Timber Intent 
	Approved 

	04.057.000
	Gallagher, Brian
	Timber Tax
	Approved 


The Code Enforcement Officer was asked to investigate a possible issue on TML#09.075.000.   











9.0 Correspondence





        


               9.1 Local Government Center Re: Scholarships – The program offers $750 dollar scholarship to children of Town Employees.
             


              9.2 Environmental Assessment – Shooting Range – The BOS took under advisement. 9.3 MEAP Grant Re: Authorization form – Completed, in order to access energy information.  









  9.4
CMAQ Grant – Letter of Interest – The BOS signed the letter.  Bob Ward stated a Park-n-Ride could be done across the street from the Church and the matter would be discussed at the next PB meeting. Bob Ward noted that he has been in contact with the NH DOT.  









 



10.0 Town Administrator’s Report







10.1 Town Office painting – The Board agreed it is okay for a DPW employee to paint the Town Office hallway and lobby.





10.2 PSNH Re: Energy savings report – The BOS reviewed.


10.3 DPW Re: Purchase – Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the purchase of $780 dollars in tire chains and $500 dollars in carbide. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




10.4 News Paper Article in the Echo “Sanbornton infrastructure keeps improving in 2009” by Donna Rhodes dated 12/31/2009 – The Board agreed it is a great article.








              10.5 Budget Committee – 3-month schedule – FYI






 

11.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- None at this time. 






12.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 13, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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